Laredo Morning Times

TUESDAY MAY 5, 2020

M T O N L I N E . C O M

\$1.00

Opinion

Tuesday, May 5, 2020 | Page A4 | Laredo Morning Times

Letters to the editor

Send your signed letter to editorial@lmtonline.com

COMMENTARY

Cinco de Mayo: a binational celebration

By Juan Carlos Mendoza Sánchez

SPECIAL TO THE TIMES

Cinco de Mayo is one of the most important national holidays in the history of Mexico, because it allows us to make memory of the Battle of Puebla. It occurred on May 5, 1862 when a smaller and poorly equipped Mexican army under the command of General Ignacio Zaragoza stopped and defeated the powerful French army of Napoleon III, one of the most professional and best equipped of that time. This celebration is also held in the United States, making it a binational party. If you, dear reader, do not know why Cinco de Mayo is a bi-national holiday, I will briefly describe it to you.

The Battle of Puebla occurred while the American Civil War was going on. At that time, the army of the Confederate States had caused a great deal of trouble to the military forces of the industrialized North. The survival of the Union, which was defended by President Abraham Lincoln through values such as democracy, equality and freedom, were threatened by the pro-slavery Southern States that had the sympathy of the European monarchies. The events after the Battle of Puebla revealed the link between the French invasion of Mexico and the United States Civil War.

In 1865, when the American Civil War was over, Mexico was still occupied by French troops supporting Emperor Maximilian of Habsburg against the Mexican resistance led by Benito Juárez. In May of that year, General Ulysses Grant sent General Sheridan to occupy the banks of the Río Bravo, not only to prevent slavers from fleeing to Mexico and joining Maximilian, but because he feared that French soldiers occupying Mexico could support the defeated Southern States.

In his memoirs, General Sheridan wrote the following about General Ulysses Grant: He looked upon the invasion of Mexico by Maximilian as a part of the rebellion itself, because of the encouragement that invasion had received from the Confederacy, and that our success in putting down secession would never be complete till the French and Austrian invaders were compelled to quit the territory of our sister republic . This quote is historical evidence of the relationship between the French invasion of Mexico and the Civil War. It is well known that European monarchies have always opposed the democratic model of government in the United States.

The defeat of the French army in Puebla on May 5, 1862 was not only a triumph for the Mexican military forces, smaller in number and poorly equipped, but it represented the victory of the values of independence, democracy and freedom that Mexicans and Americans both share. Although the de-

feated French regrouped and imposed Maximilian as Emperor of Mexico with the help of reinforcements arriving from Europe, the resistance of Mexicans led by President Benito Juárez allowed the complete defeat and expulsion of the French from Mexico after 5 years. The culmination of this passage in Mexican history was the execution of Maximilian Habsburg at Cerro de las Campanas in the state of Querétaro on Iune 19, 1867, along with his Mexican collaborators, generals Miguel Miramón and Tomás Mejía.

Thus, on May 5th, 1862, while the Americans were living their Civil War, it was the Mexicans who detained the invading troops of France in Puebla; it was the Mexicans who defended the common values of independence, freedom and democracy. That is why the Cinco de Mayo celebration turned into a bi-national fectivity over time.

tional festivity over time. Cinco de Mayo was first celebrated in California before anywhere else in the United States, just a few weeks after the historic Battle of Puebla. Dr. David Hayes-Bautista documented in his book Cinco de Mayo an American Tradition that the first celebrations occurred in the suburbs of Fresno, California. Those first celebrations made a lot of sense because for California, a nonslave state, the victory of the pro-slavery Southern States represented a threat to their way of life, more in line with that of the North. For California, the triumph of slavers was a threat to its values of democracy, equality and freedom which emerged from a population whose origin was Hispanic-Mexican.

For this reason, the news of the sound defeat of the powerful French army at the hands of the tiny Mexican army was considered a triumph of democracy and freedom, values that until today we Mexicans and Americans have in common.

Cinco the Mayo's extraordinary military action is a symbol of the union of Mexicans in adversity to defend our territory and our country from foreign invaders. It reminds us of what we Mexicans are capable of doing, even in the worst conditions, when we leave aside our differences to join a united fight for collective well-being.

Due to the ongoing health emergency there will be no Cinco de Mayo celebration this year, but we hope that the traditional guacamole of this bi-national festivity is not missing in any home. And in the face of COVID-19 s pandemic, Cinco de Mayo should also serve to remind us that the total defeat of this virus and its extermination in North America can only be achieved with coordination and cooperation between countries and peoples that are neighbors, friends and strategic partners.

Juan Carlos Mendoza Sánchez is the Consul General of Mexico in Laredo.

LETTERS POLICY

Laredo Morning Times does not publish anonymous letters.

To be published, letters must include the writer's first and last names as well as a phone number to

verify identity.

The phone number IS

NOT published; it is used
solely to verify identity and
to clarify content, if neces-

Identity of the letter writer must be verified before publication. We want to assure our readers that a letter is written by the person who signs the

letter. Laredo Morning Times does not allow the use of pseudonyms.

use of pseudonyms.

This space allows for public debate of the issues of the day.

Letters are edited for style, grammar, length and civility. No name-calling or gratuitous abuse is allowed. Also, letters longer than 500 words will not be accepted.

Via email, send letters to editorial@lmtonline.com or mail them to Letters to the Editor, III Esperanza Drive, Laredo, TX 78041.



